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Testimony in favor of LD 337, “An Act to Amend the Regulations of Manufactured 
Housing to Increase Affordable Housing.” 
Josie Phillips, Policy Fellow 
January 23rd, 2024 

Good morning, chairs Gere and Pierce, and all members of the Housing committee. My name is 
Josie Phillips, and I am representing Maine Center for Economic Policy. I am testifying in favor 
of LD 337 because it would make it easier to more quickly and efficiently increase the stock of 
affordable housing in Maine while providing wealth-building opportunities to more Mainers with 
low and moderate income. 

LD 337 would help put manufactured housing on par with site-built housing by subjecting it to 
the same zoning requirements and dissuading municipalities from putting unduly burdensome 
requirements on its design or placement. While local governments will still have control over 
where housing is built and how it should fit into the surrounding neighborhood character, this bill 
would prevent local governments from adopting regulations strictly for the purpose of restricting 
the siting of manufactured housing.  

The most promising element of manufactured housing is that it is inexpensive, both to build and 
to purchase. According to the Manufactured Housing Institute, factory-built housing is roughly 
half as expensive as site-built housing,i and the Terner Center estimated in 2017 that off-site 
construction can reduce costs by up to 20 percent relative to on-site construction.ii Reducing the 
cost of construction is critical, as the costs of construction materials alone have risen by more 
than 40 percent since the beginning of the pandemic,iii and according to some industry experts, 
these higher prices are quite likely here to stay for the foreseeable future.iv  

The savings generated by off-site construction are then passed on to the consumers, allowing 
more Mainers to benefit from the residential and financial stability that comes with 
homeownership. Census data shows that as of August 2023, the median sale price for a 
manufactured home in the Northeast was $132,500.v This is less than half the median sale price 
for single family homes in Maine for that month according to both Redfin ($378,000)vi and Zillow 
($369,191).vii Because manufactured housing appreciates at roughly the same rate as site-built 
housing when sited on owned land, purchasing a manufactured home not only provides housing 
stability to the purchaser but also an opportunity to build wealth. This wealth can be critical to 
ensuring a household’s financial stability for decades if not generations to come. Equitably 
expanding opportunities to build wealth can also boost overall economic growth and make the 
economy more resilient in the face of recessions.viii 

It is worth noting that zoning and regulatory parity with site-built housing is not all that is required 
to fully unlock the potential that manufactured housing has in expanding affordable housing 
options to more Mainers. For instance, expanding the availability of financing for manufactured 
home purchases is critical. Loans for manufactured homes are held to higher standards than 
loans for site-built homes, and more than half of loan applications for manufactured homes are 
denied.ix However, LD 337 would prevent or remove a substantial barrier to purchasing and 

siting manufactured homes, and I encourage this committee to vote ought to pass.  
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